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STATE OF NEW HAMPSHIRE
Intra-Depa rtment Communication

DATE: May 27, 2016
AT(OFFICE): NHPUC

FROM: Barbara Bernstein, Energy Analyst

SUBJECT: DE 13-298 Commercial and Industrial Bulk Fuel-Fed Wood Pellet Central
Heating Systems Rebate Program - Proposed Modifications

TO: Martin P. Honigberg, Chairman
Robert R. Scott, Commissioner
Kathryn M. Bailey, Commissioner
Debra A. Howland, Executive Director and Secretary

CC: Karen P. Cramton, Director, Sustainable Energy Division
David K. Wiesner, Staff Attorney

The Commission approved a Commercial and Industrial (C&I) Bulk Fuel-Fed Wood Pellet
Central heating System rebate program (Program), pursuant to RSA 362-F:10, VIII, by Order
No. 25,605 issued on December 18, 2013. This Program is funded by the Renewable Energy
Fund (REF). On May 10, 206, Commission Staffheld a technical session and received
comments related to proposed modifications to the Program. Issues discussed during the
technical session relevant to the Program are detailed in the analysis below.

After consideration ofthis input, additional written comments received from stakeholders, and
further Staffanalysis ofthe Program terms and conditions, Staffrecommends the following
modifications to the Program’s terms and conditions. Staffalso recommends that the
Commission schedule a public comment hearing and receive written comments regarding the
proposed Program modifications.

Temporary Increase of the Incentive Level

Wood pellet central heating system installers have requested that the rebate be increased to offset
the negative market effects ofcurrent low oil prices. According to these installers, the recent
drop in heating oil prices has negatively impacted their ability to sell wood pellet central heating
systems, and therefore a temporary increase in the rebate level should be considered.

The current rebate level is 30% ofthe heating system cost up to a maximum rebate of $50,000.
In addition, the Program offers a rebate of3O% ofthermal storage costs up to a maximum rebate
of$5,000. At the recent technical session, an argument was made that the industry needs a
rebate level ofSO% ofthe total system cost up to $80,000 due to the current price ofoil and the



fact that these systems do not qualify for the federal investment tax credit (ITC). It was also
suggested that the thermal storage adder be retained and that it does not need to be increased at
this time.

The table below summarizes the number of Program rebate applications received since 20 1 4. and
tends to support the installers’ assertion that system sales have decreased dramatically since last
year:

Total
Calendar Year Applications

Approved
2014 49
2015 5
2016(todate) 5

Commercial system costs vary widely from as little as $28,000 to over $480,000, with an
average system cost ofapproximately $86,000.

When considering an increase in the incentive amount, Staffmust balance the level of Program
participation with available funding constraints. Ifthe incentive amount is set at a level that is
too low, Program participation will decline and the allocated funds will not be put to productive
use. On the other hand, ifthe incentive amount is set at a level that is excessive, Program
participation may outstrip available funds and the Program will be oversubscribed with long
application waitlists. The challenge offinding and maintaining this balance is exacerbated by
the uncertainty resulting from annual fluctuations in the amount ofalternative compliance
payments (ACP) received, as ACP revenue is the sole source offunding for the REF.

Based on its review and analysis, Staffrecommends that the rebate level be increased on a
temporary basis to 40% ofthe total system cost up to a maximum limit of$65,000. Staff further
recommends that the additional rebate for thermal storage of3O% ofthe cost ofthe thermal
storage tanks and related components up to a maximum of$5,000 be continued. The Program
currently has approximately $575,000 in funding available, so the increased rebate amount
would support the installation of9-17 systems, depending on system cost and eligibility for
additional rebate options.

The proposed incentive level increase would be in effect on a temporary basis and would be
reviewed by Staff on a periodic basis as oil prices and industry market conditions change; if Staff
concludes that a decrease in the incentive level is warranted, it would recommend such a
modification to the Commission after receiving input from interested stakeholders.

Development ofAdditional fuel Storage Rebate Adder

An additional incentive payment for larger fuel storage bins was also discussed with
stakeholders. The additional incentive for larger bulk storage units seems out ofthe scope of the
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program since bins for larger systems start at approximately $4,500, and require a concrete slab
in addition to other site work.

Participation in Class I Thermal REC market and Metering Rebate Adder

Staff recommends that systems applying for the Program with renewable thermal energy
capacity of greater than 200,000 Btu per hour be required to be certified as eligible for
participation in the New Hampshire thermal renewable energy certificate (REC) program.
To assist these systems in achieving thermal REC eligibility, Staffrecornmends the Commission
provide a rebate adder of$5,000 per system to support installation ofthermal metering
equipment compliant with the Puc 2500 rules.

Ifthe Commission were to propose amendments to the Puc 2500 rules, then changes to the
required metering and validation provisions for thermal energy systems might be considered that
would permit thermal REC eligibility for these systems through a simpler process. If such
changes were implemented, then modification or elimination ofthe metering equipment rebate
adder should be considered.

Inclusion of Other Biomass Fuels

One comment was received requesting that the Program be expanded to include other biomass
fuels, in particular processed dried chips (PDCs). This commenter noted that the inclusion of
PDCs would increase fuel diversity and security, and noted wood pellet boilers can also burn
PDCs. Staffnotes that an original goal ofthe Program was to stimulate the market for bulk
wood pellet delivery. Since this goal has not yet been met and the market is still far from
mature, Staff recommends that the Program continue to focus on wood pellets as the only
eligible fuel source.

Emissions requirements

The Program’s current standard for emissions ofparticulate matter (PM) is 0.32 lb/MMBtu heat
output or less. Technical session participants agreed that the PM emissions standard should be
decreased to match the Massachusetts requirement of total PM emissions of less than or equal to
0. 1 0 lbs/MMBtu, as most systems can readily meet this standard. Staff recommends that the PM
emissions standard be decreased to this lower amount.
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